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Condo Market
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UNDER CONTRACT UNDER CONTRACT JUST CLOSED

I
n May 2017, Gov. John Hicken-
looper signed into law House 
Bill 1279, which modified a 
portion of the Colorado Com-
mon Interest Ownership Act. 

The legislation revised Colorado 
Revised Statutes §38-33.3-303.5 
to require the approval by a vote 
of a majority of all condominium 
unit owners prior to commencing 
a construction defect action. This 
legislation, along with the favorable 
holding in Vallagio at Inverness 
Residential Condominium Associa-
tion, Inc. v. Metropolitan Homes, 
Inc., et al. (217 CO 69), which 
upheld a developer’s ongoing right 
to control amendments to a con-
dominium declaration in certain 
circumstances, was expected to 
spark condominium development 
and give developers and construc-
tion contractors enough comfort to 
enter the market. On this basis, it 
was predicted that the metro Den-
ver area would see an explosion 
of new condominium construction 
and that at least some of the new 
condo product would be priced 
in the entry-level market under 
$300,000.

Unfortunately, new condo con-
struction has not seen the antici-
pated growth. In the last year, the 
Denver metro area has seen some 
new and converted condomini-
um developments come on line, 
including the Confluence Cos.’ con-
version of the El Jebel Shrine locat-
ed on the Case Golf Course in Den-
ver’s Berkeley neighborhood and 
the new construction of S*Park in 
Denver’s River North neighborhood. 
Construction either began or con-
tinued on 794 condo projects in the 

Denver metro area 
in 2017, accord-
ing to Metrostudy, 
but this is far 
below the 3,000 
new condominium 
construction starts 
seen in 2006. A 
quick search of 
Redfin shortly 
before this article 
went to press 
revealed only 
280 condo units 
for sale within 
the city of Den-

ver priced at or under $300,000. 
With massive gains in population 
growth in the Denver metro area, 
the demand for affordable entry-
level homeownership far outpaces 
the supply of new or converted 
condos. To put it in perspective, the 
city and county of Denver’s popu-
lation has grown by over 100,000 
since 2010 alone.

Given that the demand is high 
for condo units and the supply 
remains low, why aren’t we seeing 
construction of more new condo-
miniums? 

“The construction industry would 
welcome an explosion of condo-
minium development in Colorado,” 
said John Moore of JE Dunn, a gen-
eral contractor operating through-
out Colorado. “The issue, however, 
is that the litigation risk based on 
the current law still far exceeds 
similar products in some other 
states.”

It is no secret that the develop-
ment community often can obtain 
similar or better returns in other 
product types with less litigation 

risk. It is therefore 
not surprising 
that the develop-
ment industry 
in Colorado has 
not overwhelm-
ingly embraced 
new condo con-
struction. The 
substantial linger-
ing litigation risk 
also is evidenced 
by the high cost 
of wraparound 
insurance. Indeed, 

the difference between the insur-
ance cost for a wrap policy for a 
new for-rent apartment construc-
tion is still significantly less than 
the same insurance product for a 
new for-sale condominium project. 
Until the underlying litigation risk 
is mitigated in a way that causes 
underwriters to offer comparable 
liability insurance rates for for-sale 
and for-rent multifamily projects 
– and results in more equivalent 
construction defect litigation risks 
between for-rent and for-sale mul-
tifamily projects – it is likely that 
the construction and possibly the 
conversion of condominium proj-
ects will remain at a trickle.

As summarized by Mayor Adam 
Paul of Lakewood, “Condo develop-
ment is critical to our economic 
stability as a city. We must find a 
way to get residents into owner-
ship opportunities, and new condo 
developments and conversions 
could be the tool that helps relieve 
the extraordinary pressure of hous-
ing affordability in metro Denver.”

In the current market, however, 
only a few developers are will-

ing to take on the construction 
defect litigation risk and generally, 
with the exception of a few new 
projects, the new condominiums 
are for luxury buyers. What will 
happen if Colorado continues on 
this path? First, we likely will see 
further pressures on access to 
homeownership for the entry-level 
buyers. With few options for home-
ownership under $300,000, the 
rental market likely will continue 
to grow and homeownership will 
be delayed for many young adults. 
Second, if the rental market soft-
ens, the state could see an increase 
in conversions of apartments to 
condominiums, which would be a 
welcome result in the metro Den-
ver area – though condo conver-
sions come with their own set of 
legal barriers and challenges.

To encourage the wave of new 
condo projects and condo conver-
sions desired by the community 
and the legislature, future revisions 
to CCIOA likely will need to be 
more material to level the litigation 
risk to that of a for-rent multifam-
ily project. Until the litigation risk 
is reduced to a more tolerable level 
for the development industry, the 
metro Denver market will continue 
to see a vast majority of its multi-
family products being constructed 
as for-rent projects. Given the Her-
culean efforts by the proponents 
of House Bill 1279, any revision to 
CCIOA to further level the playing 
field likely will require significant 
political will and dedication by 
the Legislature, as well as the sup-
port of the development commu-
nity and economic development 
leaders.s

Despite anticipation, condo growth is stagnant
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